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The regular meeting of the Permanent Council was chaired by Ambassador Bayney Karran, Permanent Representative of Guyana to the Organization of American States (OAS), and began at 10:18 a.m.

1. Adoption of the order of business


The Chair submitted the draft order of business, document CP/OD-1833/11, to the Permanent Council for its consideration; it was adopted without modifications.

2. Adoption of the Permanent Council’s Draft Final Report on the Dialogue on the Effectiveness of the Implementation of the Inter-American Democratic Charter 


The Chair of the Permanent Council reminded its members that at the December 9 meeting, some delegations had requested additional time to consider document CP/doc.4669/11 rev. 2. In presenting the document, he stated that the difference between revisions 1 and 2 was that the latter included information on the event that took place in Costa Rica to commemorate the tenth anniversary of the Inter-American Democratic Charter. Ambassador Karran also indicated that the delegation of Venezuela had presented a proposal, but that it was not included because it was submitted after the set deadline. 


The representatives of Venezuela, Nicaragua, Bolivia, Uruguay, Guatemala, the United States, and Canada shared their perspectives on the report, paying particular attention to the topics of equity, participatory democracy, and the importance of strengthening and improving the enforcement of the Charter without modifying its contents. The Secretary General commented on the meaning of “transcending electoral democracy.”


To establish common positions, a working group made up of the interested delegations and coordinated by Ambassador Darío Paya, Vice Chair of the Permanent Council and Permanent Representative of Chile continued to consider options for amending the report in a way that would be acceptable to all the delegations. 


At the end of the meeting, before moving on to other business, Ambassador Paya told the Permanent Council that the Working Group had reached agreements on the changes to be made to the report; after the Secretariat had read them out, the Permanent Council approved the Final Report of the Dialogue on the Effectiveness of the Implementation of the Inter-American Democratic Charter, with the amendments as agreed upon, which was later published as document
CP/doc.4669/11 rev. 3.

3. Verbal Report of the Chair of the Special Working Group to Reflect on the Workings of the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights (IACHR) for Strengthening the Inter-American Human Rights System (IAHRS)


Ambassador Joel Hernández, Permanent Representative of Mexico and Chair of the Special Working Group to Reflect on the Workings of the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights for Strengthening the Inter-American Human Rights System, presented the report and stated that the Group had concluded its work and had produced recommendations for meeting the medium- and long-term challenges faced by the IAHRS as a whole, including the need to provide its agencies with adequate funding. 


The representatives of Colombia, Argentina, Chile, El Salvador, the United States, Canada, Guatemala, Ecuador, Costa Rica, the Dominican Republic, Brazil, Nicaragua, Venezuela, Bolivia, Peru, and Paraguay thanked the Chairs of the Working Group, Ambassadors Hugo de Zela and Joel Hernández, for their work, and they praised the Group’s constructive work and the contents of the report. 


Since the written report on the Group’s work was being translated, the Permanent Council took note of the verbal presentation given by Ambassador Hernández and that the Group’s work concluded on December 13, 2011.

4. Report of the Chair of the Committee on Inter-American Summits Management and Civil Society Participation in OAS Activities on requests from civil society organizations to be included in the OAS Official Register 


Ambassador Luis Alfonso Hoyos, Chair of the Committee on Inter-American Summits Management and Civil Society Participation in OAS Activities and Permanent Representative of Colombia, presented the corresponding report and a draft resolution on the applications that had been reviewed. The report may be found in document CP/CISC-612/11.


Ambassador Hoyos also noted that the delegation of Bolivia had requested that the approval of the requests made by the Bolivian organizations “Fundación Construir” and “Oficina Jurídica de la Mujer” be kept ad referendum of its government’s consent; since that consent had not yet been given, he requested that the review of their applications be postponed until January 2012.


The Permanent Council took note of the report presented by the Committee on Inter-American Summits Management and Civil Society Participation in OAS Activities on the requests lodged by the civil society organizations, and it approved the inclusion in the Organization’s Register of the five civil society organizations from Argentina, Guyana, and the United States identified in document CP/CISC-612/11; it also resolved to defer consideration of the two Bolivian organizations identified in that same document.

5. Report on the situation of older people in the Hemisphere and the effectiveness of the binding universal and regional human rights instruments in protecting rights of older persons


The Chair of the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs, Ambassador María Isabel Salvador, gave a presentation, which was followed by an address by Ms. Ana Pastorino, Alternate Representative of Argentina and Chair of the Working Group on the Protection of Human Rights of Older People.


The representatives of Mexico, Brazil, the United States, Uruguay, Panama, and Grenada thanked Ambassador Salvador and Ms. Pastorino for presenting their report, discussed the usefulness of preparing a draft inter-American convention for protecting the rights of older persons, and underscored the importance of taking steps to protect rights of that sector. 


The Representative of Canada stated that his government was not convinced of the need or usefulness of a convention on this topic, thinking that it would be better to focus the existing resources on improving the instruments that were already in place for the protection of human rights, including those of older people. He therefore requested that his country’s position be recorded in the report as a footnote with the following text: “Further to its previous footnote to this effect in AG/RES. 2654 (XLI-O/11), Canada continues to reserve its position on the necessity of creating a draft inter-American convention for the advancement and protection of the rights of older persons. Canada remains concerned that the creation of such an inter-American convention is not necessarily the most effective means of protecting and promoting the rights of older persons and that it may duplicate the work of existing human rights mechanisms, thereby stretching the ability of such mechanisms to function effectively. Canada prefers to continue studying in greater detail the nature of any existing gaps in the current international rights framework and how these may best be effectively addressed. Canada also prefers that the OAS focus its scarce resources on monitoring the implementation of the rights of older persons, rights which are already well protected in existing OAS instruments.” 


The representatives of Argentina, Brazil, Ecuador, Uruguay, Venezuela, and Bolivia noted that the Working Group had received two mandates from the General Assembly; the first, already completed, was the preparation of the report; and the second was the preparation of the draft inter-American convention. They therefore noted that the entrusted task had to be completed. 


The Permanent Council took note of the report presented on the situation of older people in the Hemisphere and the effectiveness of the binding universal and regional human rights instruments in protecting the rights of older people and, taking into consideration the Working Group’s conclusions regarding the importance given to the topic by the member states and the stated commitment to address the problem on an urgent basis, it instructed the Working Group to prepare a draft inter-American convention for the promotion and protection of the rights of older people, to be submitted to the Permanent Council before the end of 2012. The Permanent Council decided to include the position of the government of Canada in the report contained in document CP/CAJP-3030/11 rev. 1, as requested. 

6. Convocation of the Third Meeting of the REMJA Working Group on Penitentiary and Prison Policies. Requested by the Permanent Mission of Canada 


The Alternate Representative of Canada, Mr. Douglas Janoff, presented this topic and the draft resolution to convene the Third Meeting of the Working Group on Penitentiary and Prison Policies of the Meeting of Ministers of Justice or Other Ministers or Attorneys General of the Americas (REMJA), to be held in Kingston, Canada, in February 2012, document CP/doc.4672/11.

The Council approved the draft resolution for the Third Meeting of the REMJA Working Group on Penitentiary and Prison Policies to be held in Kingston, Canada, on February 20 to 22, 2012, in accordance with the mandates set out in the Conclusions and Recommendations of REMJA-VIII. The resolution was later published as CP/RES. 998 (1833/11).

7. Presentation of the results of the Third Meeting of Ministers Responsible for Public Security in the Americas (MISPA III). Requested by the Permanent Mission of Trinidad and Tobago (CP/INF. 6368/11)


Ambassador Neil Parsan, Permanent Representative of Trinidad and Tobago, reported that on November 17, 2011, the Third Meeting of Ministers Responsible for Public Security in the Americas (MISPA III) was held in Trinidad and Tobago. He said that the meeting had paid particular attention to topics including transparency, implementing a human rights perspective and gender awareness, exchanges of good practices between the countries, and others. 


The Representative of Colombia thanked him for his report and underscored the usefulness of practical cooperation mechanisms. He concluded by reporting that Colombia would host the MISPA IV meeting next year.


The representatives of the United States, Mexico, and Canada thanked the government of Trinidad and Tobago for organizing the meeting, and they noted the importance of the topics it reviewed and the agreements it had established. 


The Permanent Council took note of the report and thanked Ambassador Parsan for presenting it. 

8. Donation to the Organization of American States by the Government of Chile of a document collection as part of the bequest of the Nobel Prize-winning poet Gabriela Mistral. Requested by the Permanent Mission of Chile


The Permanent Representative of Chile, Ambassador Darío Paya, presented the Organization with the bequest of the Chilean poet Gabriela Mistral and, in doing so, reminded the meeting of Gabriela Mistral’s ties to the OAS – such that she ordered that, after her death, her complete works be deposited and safeguarded at the Organization of American States, including incalculably valuable microfilms, many unpublished and previously unknown, which will provide a more comprehensive vision of Gabriela Mistral and her work. 


The Permanent Council took note of the Chilean government’s generous donation and thanked it for it. 

9. Commemoration of International Human Rights Day. Requested by the Permanent Mission of the United States (CP/INF. 6374/11)


The Alternate Representative of the United States, Mr. William McGlynn, spoke about the commemoration of International Human Rights Day on December 10, the anniversary of the adoption in 1945 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights. 


The Permanent Council took note of the presentation.

10. Other business
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The Permanent Council received the new Permanent Observer of Italy to the OAS, Ambassador Sebastiano Fulci. Ambassador Fulci thanked the Council for its welcome and expressed his wish to work with the Missions and Permanent Observers and to strengthen Italy’s cooperative ties with Latin America and the Caribbean.

· The Permanent Representative of Paraguay, Ambassador Hugo Saguier, addressed the closure of Américas magazine. The Assistant Secretary General, Ambassador Albert Ramdin, told the Representative of Paraguay that the decision to suspend publication of Américas magazine would be reassessed and that alternatives to allow its continuation would be considered. 

· The Chair of the Permanent Council praised the work carried out in the OAS by Ms. Irene Klinger, who was leaving the Organization after serving as Director of the Department of International Relations.

· Ambassador Karran noted his appreciation for the assistance he had received from all the representatives, particularly the support of the Vice Chair, Ambassador Darío Paya, in discharging his duties at the helm of the Permanent Council. In closing the meeting, the Chair wished everyone a happy holiday season. 

The meeting was adjourned at 2:00 p.m.
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�.	Statements and comments may be found in the meeting minutes, CP/ACTA-1833/11.
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